# **NOTES**

#### CHAPTER ONE

- Kenneth R. Bowling, Creating the Federal City, 1774–1800: Potomac Fever (Washington: The American Institute of Architects Press, 1988), p. 78.
- Jefferson to Benjamin Harrison, November 11, 1783, Saul K. Padover, Jefferson and the National Capital (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1946), pp. 1–4.
- 3. Kenneth R. Bowling and Helen E. Veit, *The Diary of William Maclay and Other Notes on Senate Debates* (Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1988), p. 286.
- 4. Ibid., p. 321.
- 5. Ibid., p. 306.
- 6. Ibid., p. 301.
- Jefferson's "Note on Residence Bill," Padover, National Capital, p. 12.
- 8. Jefferson to Edward Rutledge, July 4, 1790, ibid., p. 18.
- 9. John W. Reps, Washington On View: The Nation's Capital Since 1790 (Chapel Hill: The University of North Carolina Press, 1991), p. 2.
- Jefferson to the Commissioners, January 29, 1791, Padover, National Capital, p. 39.
- 11. Weekly Ledger (Georgetown), March 12, 1791, Reps, Washington on View, p. 1.
- 12. L'Enfant to Washington, June 22, 1791, ibid., p. 7.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. Allan Greenberg, *George Washington Architect* (London: Andreas Papadakis Publisher, 1999), p. 112.
- Marcus Whiffin, The Public Buildings of Williamsburg (Williamsburg, Virginia: Colonial Williamsburg, 1958), p. 35.
- 16. The thirty-five lots sold for \$8,776 but netted only \$2,000 in cash. C. M. Harris, "Washington's Gamble, L'Enfant's Dream: Politics, Design, and the Founding of the National Capital," *William and Mary Quarterly* 56 (July 1999), p. 546.
- 17. Richard D. Stephenson, "A Plan Whol[l]y New" Pierre Charles L'Enfant's Plan of Washington (Washington: Library of Congress, 1993), p. 33.
- 18. Andrew Ellicott to the Commissioners, February 23, 1792, Stevenson, "A Plan Whol/lly New," p. 38.

- Commissioners to Washington, January 7, 1792, U. S. National Archives, Records of the Office of Public Buildings and Grounds, 1791–1867, Record Group 42.
- Jefferson to L'Enfant, February 22, 1792, Padover, National Capital, p.93.
- 21. L'Enfant to Jefferson, February 26, 1792, ibid., p. 98.
- 22. Contrary to tradition, Daniel Carroll of Duddington was not the nephew of Commissioner Daniel Carroll of Rock Creek. Don Alexander Hawkins, telephone conversation with the author, January 26, 1999.
- 23. Washington to Jefferson, January 18, 1792, Padover, *National Capital*, p. 88.
- 24. Jefferson to L'Enfant, February 27, 1792, ibid., p. 100.
- Andrew Ellicott to Jefferson, March 6, 1792, ibid.,
   p. 131.The unflattering characterizations of L'Enfant were made by Ellicott.
- Jefferson to the Commissioners, March 6, 1792, Padover, National Capital, pp. 103–106.
- 27. National Park Service, *Congress Hall* (Washington: Department of the Interior, 1990), p.14.
- 28. Louis Torres, "Federal Hall Revisited," Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians 29, pp. 327–338.
- Jefferson to L'Enfant, April 10, 1791, Padover, National Capital, p. 59.
- 30. Jefferson to James Madison, September 20, 1785, Julian Boyd, ed., *The Papers of Thomas Jefferson*, 23 vols. to date. (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1950–), vol. 8, pp. 534–535.
- 31. Susan Stein, *The Worlds of Thomas Jefferson at Monticello* (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 1993), p. 64.
- 32. Glenn Brown, "History of the United States Capitol," *The American Architect and Building News* 52, no. 106, p. 52.
- 33. Washington to David Stuart, July 9, 1792, Reps, Washington on View, p. 30.
- 34. Washington to the Commissioners, July 23, 1792, John C. Fitzpatrick, ed., *Writings of Washington* (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1939), vol. 32, p. 93.
- 35. For the chronology of Hallet's multiple designs for the Capitol, I have relied on Alexandra Cushing Howard's "Stephen Hallet and William Thornton at the U. S. Capitol, 1791–1797," Master's Thesis, University of Virginia, 1974.

- 36. Pamela Scott, "Stephen Hallet's Designs for the United States Capitol," *Winterthur Portfolio* 27 (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1992), p. 151.
- 37. Elinor Stearns and David N. Yerkes, *William Thornton:* A Renaissance Man in the Federal City (Washington: American Institute of Architects Foundation, 1976), p. 22.
- 38. Ibid., p. 24.
- 39. Washington to the Commissioners, January 31, 1793, Fitzpatrick, ed., *Writings of Washington*, vol. 32, p. 325
- Jefferson to Daniel Carroll, February 1, 1793, Padover, National Capital, p. 171.
- 41. Theodore Sizer, ed., *The Autobiography of John Trumbull* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1953), p. 176.
- 42. C. M. Harris, ed., "Biographical Sketch of William Thornton, from 1759 to 1802," *Papers of William Thornton* (Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1995), vol. 1. p. xlvi.
- 43. See Bates Lowery, "Architectural Imagery for a New Nation," Building a National Image: Architectural Drawings for the American Democracy, 1789–1912 (Washington: National Building Museum, 1985).
- Thornton to Jefferson, July 8, 1793, Howard, "Stephen Hallet and William Thornton," pp. 190–198.
- 45. Washington to Jefferson, June 30, 1793, Fitzpatrick, Writings of Washington, vol. 32, pp. 510–512.
- 46. Ibid., p. 512.
- 47. Jefferson to Washington, July 17, 1793, Padover, *National Capital*, pp. 184–186.
- Jefferson to Latrobe, April 14, 1811, John C. Van Horne, ed., The Correspondence and Miscellaneous Papers of Benjamin Henry Latrobe (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1988), vol. 3, pp. 57–58.
- 49. Although Hoban did not use the title "surveyor of public buildings," Thomas Jefferson referred to him as such when the position was "revived" in 1803. Jefferson to Latrobe, March 6, 1803, ibid., vol. 1, p. 260.
- David Stuart to the Commissioners, August 18, 1793,
   U. S. National Archives, Records of the Office of Public Buildings and Grounds, 1791–1867, Record Group 42,
   National Archives.
- Commissioners' Proceedings, September 2, 1793, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 52. Series 15, Journal Volume 2 (1791–1794), p. 64, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 53. The Columbian Mirror and Alexandria (Virginia) Gazette, September 25, 1793.
- Jefferson to Thomas Johnson, March 8, 1792, Padover, National Capital, pp. 111–112.
- 55. James and John Maitland, John Delahanty, and Robert Brown to the Commissioners, n.d., [ca. June 5, 1794], Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Commissioners' Proceedings, June 22–28, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 57. William Thornton, "To the Members of the House of Representatives of the United States," Printed letter, January 1, 1805, p. 2. Thornton Papers, Library of Congress.
- 58. Commissioners to Hallet, June 26, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 59. Hallet to the Commissioners, June 28, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 60. Hallet's courtyard plan is similar to the principal features in Jacques Gondoin's plan for the *Ecole de Chirurgie* (School of Surgery) in Paris, 1769–1775.
- 61. William C. diGiacomantonio, "All The President's Men: George Washington's Federal City Commissioners," Washington History 3, no. 1 (Spring/Summer 1991), p. 68.

- Commissioners to Elisha Williams, September 19, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 63. Commissioners' Proceedings, November 3, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Williamson to the Commissioners, December 19, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 65. Commissioners' Proceedings, December 20, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Commissioners' Proceedings, December 19, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 67. Commissioners' Proceedings, December 31, 1794, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 68. "Expenses on the Capitol 1st of January 1795," Miscellaneous Papers in the District of Columbia, Letters and Papers, Manuscript Division, Library of Congress.
- Commissioners to Washington, January 2, 1795, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- Commissioners to Washington, January 29, 1795, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- 71. Washington to the Commissioners, March 3, 1793, U. S. Congress, House of Representatives, *Documentary History of the Construction and Development of the Capitol Building and Grounds*, 58th Congress, 2d Session, Report 646 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1904), p. 24.
- Commissioners to Trumbull, December 18, 1794, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- 73. William O'Neale to the Commissioners, March 5, 1795, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- William O'Neale to the Commissioners, March 12, 1795, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- Commissioners to James Ore, agent for William O'Neale, April 23, 1795, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 76. Commissioners' Proceedings, June 17, 1795, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Commissioners to Edmond Randolph, June 26, 1795, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 78. Cornelius McDermott Roe to the Commissioners, August 4, 1795, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 79. John Mitchell to the Commissioners, August 4, 1795, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- 80. Hadfield to the Commissioners, ca. October 15, 1795, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- 81. Hadfield to the Commissioners, October 28, 1795, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 82. Ibid.
- 83. Thornton to Washington, November 2, 1795, Thornton Papers, Library of Congress.
- 84. Hadfield to the Commissioners, November 19, 1795, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Commissioners' Memorial to Congress, January 8, 1796, Doc. History, p. 40.
- 86. Committee report communicated to the House of Representatives January 25, 1796, Doc. History, p. 41.
- House proceedings of February 4, 1796, Doc. History, p. 46.
- 88. House proceedings of February 25, 1796, *Doc. History*, p. 59.
- 89. Ibid., p. 61.
- 90. Committee report communicated to the House of Representatives March 11, 1796, *Doc. History*, pp. 62–63.
- Commissioners' letters received, August 19, 1796, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 92. Commissioners to Washington, June 29, 1796, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 93. Washington to the Commissioners, January 29, 1797, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Hadfield to the Commissioners, November 2, 1797,
   Record Group 42, National Archives. See also Thornton

- to Timothy Pickering, June 23–25, 1798, Harris, ed., *Papers of William Thornton*, p. 456.
- 95. Thornton to the Commissioners, January 9, 1798, Thornton Papers, Library of Congress.
- 96. Thornton to the Commissioners, January 9, 1798, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 97. Commissioners to Alexander White, March 13, 1798, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 98. Commissioners to Hadfield, May 15, 1798, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Commissioners to Hadfield, May 18, 1798, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- Commissioners to John Adams, June 25, 1798, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 101. "Report of the Progress Made and the Work Done in the Building of the Capitol, From the 18th of November Last, to the 18th Instant (May 1798;) Also of the materials on Hand, Prepared and Unprepared," Communicated to the House of Representatives May 29, 1798, Doc. History, p. 84.
- 102. Ibid., pp. 84-85.
- Commissioners to Littleton Dennis, November 7, 1798, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 104. Commissioners to Archibald Campbell, December 5, 1798, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Commissioners to Grahame Haskins & Co., May 22, 1799, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 106. Thornton to the Commissioners, April 17, 1799, Thornton Papers, Library of Congress.
- Robert King to the Commissioners, August 1, 1799, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 108. "Report of James Hoban, superintendent of the Capitol, of the progress of that building from the 18th of November 1798, to the 18th of May 1799," Communicated to the House of Representatives December 5, 1799, Doc. History, pp. 87–89.
- 109. "Act to make further provision for the removal and accommodation of the Government of the United States," approved April 24, 1800, Doc. History, pp. 90–91.
- 110. Jefferson to Thornton, April 23, 1800, Thornton Papers, Library of Congress.
- 111. Fourth annual address of President John Adams, Senate proceedings of November 22, 1800, *Doc. History*, pp. 91–92.
- 112. Charles Warren, "What Has Become of the Portraits of Louis XVI and Marie Antoinette, Belonging to Congress?" *The Massachusetts Historical Society*, October-November 1925, p. 68.
- 113. Latrobe to John Trumbull, January 13, 1817, in Charles E. Fairman, Art and Artists of the Capitol of the United States of America (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1927), p. 35.
- U. S. Senate, *Inaugural Addresses of the Presidents of the United States*, 101st Congress, 1st session, 1989,
   S. Doc. 101–110 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1989), p. 15.
- 115. Commissioners' Proceedings, June 10, 1801, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 116. "Report of James Hoban, Superintendent of the Capitol, of the work done at that building from the 18th of May, 1801, to the 14th December, 1801," communicated to the House of Representatives December 21, 1801, *Doc. History*, p. 99.
- 117. William Parker Cutler and Julia Perkins Cutler, *Life, Journal, and Correspondence of Rev. Manasseh Cutler, LL. D.* (Cincinnati: R. Clarke & Co., 1888), p. 79.
- 118. Ibid., p. 93.
- 119. Albert Gallatin, January 15, 1802, Doc. History, p. 99.

120. "Message from the President," Senate Proceedings of January 11, 1802, Doc. History, p. 100.

#### CHAPTER TWO

- 1. Thomas Munroe to the President of the United States, December 20, 1802, communicated to Congress, January 25, 1803, *Doc. History*, p. 103.
- House Proceedings of February 28, 1803, Doc. History, pp. 103–104.
- 3. Ibid., p. 104.
- 4. Jefferson to Latrobe, March 6, 1803, in Edward C. Van Horne, ed., *The Correspondence and Miscellaneous Papers of Benjamin Henry Latrobe* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1984), vol. 1, pp. 260–261.
- 5. Ibid., p. 262.
- Jeffery A. Cohen and Charles E. Brownell, The Architectural Drawings of Benjamin Henry Latrobe (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1994), vol. 2, pp. 338–343.
- 7. Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 263.
- 8. Hadfield to Jefferson, March 27, 1801, Padover, *National Capital*, pp. 200–201.
- 9. Latrobe to Jefferson, April 4, 1803, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 268–284.
- 10. Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 278. If Latrobe removed all the foundations, including that part which he called the "first offset," he also removed the cornerstone of the Capitol that was laid by President Washington on September 18, 1793.
- 11. Jefferson to Latrobe, April 23, 1803, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 287.
- 12. Latrobe to Lenthall, May 5, 1803, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 289.
- Latrobe to Lenthall, May 6, 1803, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 290–292.
- 14. Dumas Malone, *Jefferson and His Time* (Boston: Little, Brown & Company, 1970), vol. 4, p. 93.
- "Dr. Mitchell's Letters from Washington: 1801–1813," Harper's New Monthly, April 1879, p.747.
- Latrobe to Lenthall, November 27, 1803, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 381.
- 17. "Report of B. Henry Latrobe to the President of the United States, February 20, 1804, transmitted to Congress February 22, 1804," *Doc. History*, pp.104–106.
- 18. "To the Chairman of the Committee of the House of Representatives in Congress, to whom was referred the message of the President of the United States of the 22d of February 1804 transmitting a report of the Surveyor of public buildings of the 20th of February 1804, February, 28, 1803," Doc. History, pp. 107–110.
- 19. Latrobe to Jefferson, February 27, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 437.
- 20. Jefferson to Latrobe, February 28, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 439–440.
- 21. Latrobe to Jefferson, February 28, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 441.
- 22. Latrobe to Lenthall, March 8, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 450.
- 23. Latrobe to Jefferson, February 28, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, p.441.
- 24. Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 464n.
- 25. Latrobe to Lenthall, March 28, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1,
- 26. "An Act concerning the Public Buildings at the City of Washington," approved March 27, 1804, *Doc. History*, p. 111.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, March 29, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 466–473.
- Jefferson to Latrobe, April 9, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 475–476.

- 29. Thornton to Latrobe, April 23, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 479–480.
- Latrobe to Thornton, April 28, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 481–482.
- 31. Vol. 20, Thornton Papers.
- 32. Jefferson to Latrobe, October 5, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 548–550.
- 33. Latrobe to Jefferson, October 11, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 550–551.
- 34. Jefferson to Latrobe, November 12, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 571.
- 35. Latrobe to Jefferson, November 17, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 571–572.
- 36. "Report on the Public Buildings," December 1, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 577–583. Also in *Doc. History*, pp. 111–114
- 37. Latrobe to Philip R. Thompson, December 30, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, pp. 586–587.
- 38. "An Act making an appropriation for completing the south wing of the Capitol, at the City of Washington, and for other purposes," approved January 25, 1805, *Doc. History*, p. 115.
- 39. Latrobe to Mazzei, March 6, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 21-24.
- Jefferson to Latrobe, February 28, 1804, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 440.
- 41. Latrobe to Lenthall, March 3, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 196.
- 42. Ibid., pp. 134-137.
- 43. Jefferson to Latrobe, September 8, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 140.
- 44. Latrobe to Jefferson, September 13, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 146.
- 45. Cohen and Brownell, vol. 2, p. 380.
- 46. Latrobe to Lenthall, November 6, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 158–160.
- 47. Latrobe to Lenthall, November 19, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 163–164.
- 48. "Report on the Public Buildings," December 22, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 168–174. See also *Doc. History*, pp. 115–118.
- 49. House proceedings of April 17, 1806, Doc.History, p. 118–119.
- 50. "An Act making a further appropriation towards completing the south wing of the Capitol, at the City of Washington," approved April 21, 1806, Doc. History, p. 119.
- Mazzei to Latrobe, September 12, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 141–144.
- 52. Latrobe to Charles Willson Peale, April 18, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 215.
- 53. Charles Willson Peale to Latrobe, April 21, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 218.
- 54. Latrobe to Giuseppe Franzoni and Giovanni Andrei, April 26, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 219–222.
- 55. Latrobe to Mazzei, May 29, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 225–229
- 56. Jefferson to Latrobe, July 1, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2,
- 57. Latrobe to Lenthall. July 3, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 237.
- Latrobe to Blagden, July 13, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 246n.
- Jefferson to Latrobe, July 17, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 247.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, August 15, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 262–265.
- 61. Latrobe to Jefferson, October 29, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 277–281.

- 62. Jefferson to Latrobe, October 31, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 282–283.
- "The report of the Surveyor of the public buildings of the United States, at Washington," November 25, 1806, communicated to Congress on December 15, 1806, Doc. History, pp. 120–123.
- 64. Jefferson to the House of Representatives, December 15, 1806, Doc. History, pp. 119–120.
- 65. Latrobe to Jefferson, December 7, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 321.
- 66. A Private Letter to the Individual Members of Congress, On the Subject of The Public Buildings of the United States at Washington, November 28, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 296–316.
- 67. House Proceedings of December 15, 1806, *Doc. History*, p. 124.
- House proceedings of February 13, 1807, Doc. History, pp. 126–129.
- Latrobe to John J. Holland, December 30, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 344–345.
- Latrobe to Charles Bulfinch, March 25, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 399–400.
- Latrobe to John Cassin, July 22, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 641.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, September 11, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 658.
- Latrobe to Thomas Munroe, June 23, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 636.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, January 6, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 356–357.
- 75. Latrobe to Jefferson, April 14, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 408–409.
- Jefferson to Latrobe, April 27, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 410–411.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, May 21, 1807, Van Horne, vol.2, pp. 427–429.
- 78. Latrobe to Jefferson, August 13, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 463–465.
- Jefferson to Latrobe, August 18, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 469–470.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, August 21, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 472–474.
- 81. Charles Brownell, "Jefferson's Architectural Models," in Donald Kennon, ed., *A Republic for the Ages* (Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1999), pp. 360–363.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, September 1, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 475–476.
- 83. Latrobe to Robert Mills, September 20, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 486–487.
- Latrobe to John Lenthall, October 18, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 488–489.
- 85. Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 505n.
- 86. Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 498n.
- 87. Ibid
- 88. Latrobe to Lenthall, November 21, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 497.
- Latrobe to Christian Ignatius Latrobe, December 1, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 508.
- 90. Latrobe to Joseph Clay, November 23, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 505n.
- 91. Latrobe to the Editor of the *National Intelligencer*, November 30, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 499–505.
- 92. Latrobe to Orris Paine, August 26, 1816, in Carter 132/G1.
- 93. Latrobe to Lenthall, January 6, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2,
- 94. House proceedings of April 5, 1808, Doc. History, pp. 138–140.

- Latrobe to Richard Stanford, April 8, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 584–589.
- 96. "Report of the committee to whom was recommitted the bill to make good a deficit in the appropriation of 1807, and to make a further appropriation for completing the south wing of the Capitol, and for other purposes," communicated to the House April 21, 1808, *Doc. History*, pp. 140–141.
- 97. House proceedings of April 23, 1808, *Doc. History*, p. 143.
- 98. Ibid., p. 144-145.
- 99. Jefferson to Latrobe, April 25, 1808, Doc. History, p. 145.
- Jefferson to Latrobe, June 2, 1808, Van Horne, Vol. 2, pp. 631–633.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, August 31, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 131–134.
- 102. Jefferson to Latrobe, September 8, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 139–140.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, August 31, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 133.
- 104. "Report on the Public Buildings," December 22, 1805, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 169.
- 105. House proceedings of December 8 and 9, 1806, *Doc. History*, p. 119.
- 106. "The report of the Surveyor of Public Buildings of the United States, at Washington," November 25, 1806, communicated to Congress December 15, 1806, Doc. History, pp. 120–123.
- House proceedings of February 13, 1807, Doc. History, pp. 127–128.
- 108. Latrobe to Jefferson, September 17, 1807, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 482–484.
- 109. "Report of the Surveyor of the Public Buildings of the United States at Washington," March 23, 1808, communicated to Congress March 25, 1808, *Doc. History*, pp. 134–135.
- Thornton to the National Intelligencer, April 20, 1808 (Published April 26, 1808), Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 600–605.
- 111. Latrobe to the *Washington Federalist*, April 28,1808 (Published April 30, 1808), Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 607–609.
- 112. Thornton to the Washington Federalist, May 1, 1808 (Published May 7, 1808), Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 614–617.
- 113. Latrobe to the Washington Federalist, May 9, 1808 (Published May 11, 1808), Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 619.
- 114. Latrobe to Jefferson, May 23, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 621–622.
- 115. Jefferson to Latrobe, April 26, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 612.
- Latrobe to the National Intelligencer, September 20, 1808 (Published September 23, 1808), Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 662–664.
- 117. Latrobe to Jefferson, September 23, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 665–667.
- 118. Latrobe to the *Monitor*; September 19, 1808 (Published September 20, 1808), Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 661.
- 119. Latrobe to Jefferson, September 23, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 666–667.
- "Report on the Public Buildings," November 18, 1808, Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 670–675.
- 121. Ibid., p. 673.
- 122. Doc. History, pp. 149–152.
- 123. 93rd Congress, 1st Session, House Document No. 93–78 (Part 2), U. S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, Bicentennial Edition, Historical Statistics of the United States, Colonial Times to 1970, Federal Government Receipts—Administrative Budget: 1789 to

- 1939. (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1975), p. 1106.
- Customs duties remained the largest source of federal receipts until 1864.
- 124. Malone, vol. 5, p. 609.
- 125. "Report of the Committee appointed to confer with the Surveyor of Public Buildings relative to the accommodation of the Senate," February 18, 1809, Doc. History, pp. 153–154.
- Latrobe to the Senate, June 12, 1809. The Papers of Benjamin Henry Latrobe, ed. Edward C. Carter (Clifton, N. J.: James T. White, 1976, microfiche), 198/E6.
- 127. Malone, vol. 5, p. 668.
- 128. Jefferson to Latrobe, July 12, 1812, in Carter 209/E10.
- 129. Report of B. Henry Latrobe on Public Buildings communicated to the Senate June 13, 1809, *Doc. History*, pp. 155–156.
- 130. "An Act making an appropriation to finish and furnish the Senate chamber, and for other purposes," approved June 28, 1809, *Doc. History*, pp. 156–157.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, August 28, 1809, Van Horne, Vol. 2, pp. 749–751.
- 132. Latrobe to Madison, September 8, 1809, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 764.
- 133. Ibid., pp. 765-766.
- Senate proceedings of February 6, 1810, Doc. History, p. 161.
- 135. "Remarks on the Best Form of a Room for Hearing and Speaking," ca. 1803, Van Horne, vol. 1, p. 405.
- 136. Ibid., p. 406.
- 137. "Report of the Committee on the President's Message communicating a report of the Surveyor of the Public Buildings, accompanying a bill making further appropriations for completing the Capitol, and for other purposes," communicated to the House January 11, 1810, Doc. History, p. 160.
- 138. Report of the Surveyor of Public Buildings, January 3, 1811, communicated to the House January 15, 1811, Doc. History, pp. 162–163.
- 139. Latrobe to Thomas Law, November 10, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 826.
  The intention that the caryatids would collectively represent "national prosperity" was stated in a letter to Samuel Lane dated April 29, 1817, in Carter 231/F3. In that letter, Latrobe mentioned eight figures, not six.
- 140. "The Report of the Surveyor of the Public Buildings of the United States," December 28, 1810, communicated to Congress January 15, 1811, Doc. History, pp. 163–164.
- 141. Ibid., pp. 169–170.
- 142. Latrobe to Jefferson, July 2, 1812, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 328.
- 143. Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 668n.
- $144.\;$  Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 56n.
- 145. Jefferson to Latrobe, April 14, 1812, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 57–59.
- Account of John Rea certified by B. Henry Latrobe, April 10, 1812, in Carter 208 C/5.
- Latrobe to Robert Fulton, March 13, 1813, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 430.
- 148. Ibid., pp. 430-431.
- Latrobe to Walter Jones and John Law, ca. June 26, 1808,
   Van Horne, vol. 2, pp. 637–639.
- 150. Thornton Papers.

## CHAPTER THREE

- 1. Anthony S. Pitch, *The Burning of Washington* (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 1998), p. 106.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, July 12, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 671.

- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Pitch, Burning of Washington, p. 138.
- 5. "Proclamation by the President," September 1, 1814, Doc. History, pp. 171–172.
- "Report of the committee to inquire into the causes of the success of the enemy in his recent enterprise against this metropolis...," communicated to the House November 29, 1814, Doc. History, p. 173.
- 7. Thomas Munroe to R. M. Johnson, "chairman of the committee to inquire into the causes of the success of the enemy...," *Doc. History*, pp. 173–174.
- 8. House proceedings of October 20, 1814, *Doc. History*, pp. 174–176.
- 9. Senate proceedings of February 3, 1815, *Doc. History*, pp. 176–180.
- House proceedings of February 7, 1815, Doc. History, p. 181.
- 11. House proceedings of February 8, 1815, *Doc. History*, pp. 181–184.
- "An Act making appropriations for repairing and rebuilding the public buildings within the city of Washington," approved February 13, 1815, Doc. History, p. 185.
- 13. William Seale, *The President's House* (Washington: The White House Historical Association, 1986), vol. 1, p. 138.
- Latrobe to Madison, February 25, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 630–631.
- Talbot Hamlin, Benjamin Henry Latrobe (New York: Oxford University Press, 1955), pp. 435–436.
- Commissioners to Latrobe, March 31, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 635n.
- 17. Latrobe to Mary Elizabeth Latrobe, April 17, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 644.
- 18. Ibid., pp. 644-645.
- Commissioners to Latrobe, April 18, 1815, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Latrobe to the Commissioners of the Public Buildings, April 19, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 647–653.
- Latrobe to the Commissioners of the Public Buildings, April 27, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 654–659.
- 22. Madison to the Commissioners, May 23, 1815, Doc. History, pp. 185–186.
- 23. Thornton to Jefferson, n.d., [ca. April 21, 1815], Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 674 n.
- Latrobe to the Commissioners, May 2, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 660–663.
- 25. The Commissioners to Latrobe, June 19, 1815, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- The Commissioners to Giovanni Andrei, August 8, 1815, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 27. Latrobe to Van Ness, May 15, 1815, in Carter 216/A4.
- 28. Latrobe to the Commissioners, August 8, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, p 682.
- 29. Ibid., pp. 681-682.
- 30. Commissioners to Epaphroditus Champion, Timothy Perkin, and Samuel W. Warner, October 26, 1815, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 31. Latrobe to the Commissioners, August 26, 1815, in Carter 218/A1.
- 32. Commissioners to Latrobe, August 28, 1815, in Carter 218/A14.
- Latrobe to the Commissioners, August 26, 1815, in Carter 218/A1.
- 34. Commissioners to Latrobe, August 28, 1815, in Carter 218/A14.
- 35. Latrobe to Jefferson, July 12, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 672.
- 36. Latrobe to Henry S. B. Latrobe, November 8, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 701.

- 37. Latrobe to Charlotte Ann (Burney) Francis Broome, November 20, 1815, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 712.
- 38. Latrobe to the Commissioners, February 21, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 732–735.
- $39.\;$  Latrobe to Rufus King, March 6, 1816, in Carter 221/C8.
- Latrobe to Rufus King, March 27, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 744–746.
- 41. Robert C. Byrd, *The Senate*, 1789–1989 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1991), vol. 2, p. 217.
- 42. Latrobe to the Commissioners, April 12, 1816, in Carter 222/D7.
- 43. Commissioners to Latrobe, April 19, 1816, in Carter 222/E14.
- 44. Commissioners to Latrobe February 7, 1816, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Commissioners to Latrobe, February 26, 1816, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 46. Commissioners to Latrobe, February 28, 1816, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- 47. Commissioners to Latrobe, March 6, 1816, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- 48. Latrobe to the Commissioners, March 26, 1816, in Carter 221/F1.
- 49. Ibid.
- Commissioners to John McComb, April 4, 1816, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 51. Latrobe to the Commissioners, April 10, 1816, in Carter 222/B11.
- 52. Latrobe to the Commissioners, April 10, 1816, in Carter 222/C12.
- 53. "Act making an appropriation for enclosing and improving the public square near the capitol; and to abolish the office of commissioners of the public buildings, and of superintendent, and for the appointment of one commissioner for the public buildings," approved April 29, 1816, Doc. History, p. 189.
- Latrobe to Madison, April 24, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 765–767.
- 55. Latrobe to William Lee, August 13, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, p 799.
- Latrobe to Henry S. B. Latrobe, May 1, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 768–770.
- 57. Ibid., p. 770n.
- 58. "Return of persons employed at the Capitol of the United States, independently of the Foremen of each Department, from Monday 27th May 1816 to Wednesday, May 19, 1816," Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 59. Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 802n.
- 60. Latrobe to Jacob Small, September 8, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 810.
- Lane to Latrobe, August 27, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 807.
- 62. Latrobe to Jacob Small, September 8, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 810.
- 63. Latrobe to Jefferson, November 5, 1816, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 822–823.
- Latrobe to Lane, November 28, 1816, Doc. History, pp. 190–192.
- 65. "Disbursements made between the 30th of April 1816, and the 1st of January 1817, on account of the Capitol," January 22, 1817, Doc. History, p. 194.
- 66. Lane to Lewis Condict, February 1, 1817, Doc. History,
- 67. "Estimate of the probable expense of finishing the north and south wings of the Capitol of the United States," February 12, 1817, Doc. History, p. 196.
- 68. "Report of the Committee," Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 861n.

- 69. "From the Memorial of B. Henry Latrobe, Surveyor of the Capitol," February 22, 1817, Communicated to the House Feb. 26, 1817, *Doc. History*, pp. 197–198.
- 70. Latrobe to Lane, February 27, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 860.
- 71. Latrobe to Jacob Small, March 21, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 869.
- J. G. Swift and G. Bomford to Monroe, March 19, 1817, Doc. History, p. 221.
- Latrobe to Monroe, April 2, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 876–877.
- Blagden to Lane, March 14, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 75. Lane to Latrobe, March 17, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 76. Latrobe to Joseph Swift, April 7, 1817, in Carter 231/A13. Retaining the corner caryatids is documented in Latrobe's cross section (illustrated on page 109) of the north wing drawn about the time of his letter to General Swift
- 77. Commissioner's Proceedings, April 10, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 78. "Estimate of materials for the Dome and Roof of the South Wing of the Capitol," April 7, 1817, in Carter 231/A9.
- 79. Latrobe to Lane, April 30, 1817, in Carter 231/F9.
- 80. Latrobe to Lane, April 10, 1817, in Carter 231/C1.
- 81. Latrobe to John Hartnet, March 21, 1817, in Carter 135/G4.
- Monroe to Lane, April 4, 1817, Doc. History, pp. 198–199.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, August 12, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 930.
- 84. Niles' Weekly Register, August 3, 1816.
- 85. Latrobe to Lane, January 15, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 86. Lane to Thomas Towson, August 12, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 87. Blagden to Lane, September 25, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 88. Lane to Thomas Traquair, April 29, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 89. Lane to Daniel Gantt, June 9, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- John McComb to Lane, ca. June 10, 1817, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- 91. Latrobe to Lane, June 15, 1817, in Carter 232/D9.
- 92. Latrobe to Lane. May 21, 1817, in Carter 232/A1.
- 93. Latrobe to Lane, April 29, 1817, in Carter 231/F3.
- 94. Ibid.
- 95. Daniel Gantt to Lane, June 7, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 96. John McComb to Lane, ca. June 10, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 97. Lane to Messrs. Purviance, Nicholas, and Company, June 13, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 98. William Lee to Charles Bulfinch, September 14, 1817, Ellen Susan Bulfinch, ed., *The Life and Letters of Charles Bulfinch* (Boston: Houghton Mifflin Co., 1896), p. 199.
- Latrobe to John Trumbull, October 10, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 953–954.
- Latrobe to Monroe, October 22, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 956–959.
- 101. John Mason, George Graham, and George Bomford to Lane, September 23, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives. Lane to Latrobe, September 24, 1817 and September 25, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.

- 102. Shadrach Davis to Lane, October 27, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 103. Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 964n.
- Lane to Latrobe, October 31, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 962–963.
- 105. Latrobe to John Trumbull, October 10, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 951.
- Latrobe to Robert Goodloe Harper, November, 24, 1817,
   Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 969–970.
- 107. Hamlin, Benjamin Henry Latrobe, p. 477.
- Latrobe to Monroe, November 20, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 968–969.
- 109. Latrobe to Robert Goodloe Harper, December 19, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 973–974.

#### **CHAPTER FOUR**

- 1. William Lee to Bulfinch, September 14, 1817, Ellen Bulfinch, ed., *Life and Letters*, p. 199.
- 2. Bulfinch to William Lee, September 27, 1817, *Life and Letters*, pp. 200–201.
- William Lee to Bulfinch, October 1, 1817, Life and Letters, p. 203.
- 4. Bulfinch to William Lee, November 15, 1817, *Life and Letters*, p. 206.
- Harrison Gray Otis to Bulfinch, December 2, 1817, Life and Letters, p. 207.
- Samuel Lane to Nehemiah Freeman, December 3, 1817, Life and Letters, pp. 208–209.
- Bulfinch to Hanna Bulfinch, February 7, 1817, Life and Letters, p. 198.
- 8. Charles A. Place, Charles Bulfinch: Architect and Citizen (New York: Da Capo Press, 1968), pp. 241–243.
- 9. Bulfinch to William Lee, September 27, 1817, *Life and Letters*, p. 202.
- 10. William Lee to Bulfinch, October 1, 1817, *Life and Letters*, p. 204.
- 11. Bulfinch to Hanna Bulfinch, March 16, 1818, *Life and Letters*, p. 224.
- 12. Bulfinch to Hanna Bulfinch, January 7, 1818, *Life and Letters*, p. 212.
- Lane to Bulfinch, January 8, 1818, Life and Letters, p. 211.
- 14. Bulfinch to Hanna Bulfinch, January 7, 1818, *Life and Letters*, p. 213.
- Lane to Monroe, February 10, 1818, Doc. History, pp. 200–202.
- "Expenditures for rebuilding the public edifices," communicated to the House April 3, 1818, Doc. History, p. 204.
- Lane to Henry St. George Tucker, January 24, 1818, Doc. History, p. 205.
- "Report In Part Of The Committee Of Public Buildings," April 4, 1818, Doc. History, pp. 205–206.
   "Act making appropriations for the Public Buildings, and for furnishing the Capitol and President's house," approved April 20, 1818, Doc. History, p. 206.
- Bulfinch to Lane, November 21, 1818, Doc. History, p. 208.
- Lane to Blagden, May 25, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Lane to Blagden, May 30, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 22. "Report of the state of the arch in the roof of the north wing," May 1, 1818, Doc. History, pp. 209–210.
- 23. Memorial To Congress In Vindication Of His Professional Skill, December 8, 1818, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 1010–1016.
- Lane to David Daggett, July 20, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.

- Lane to David Daggett, July 30, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 26. David Daggett to Lane, August 5, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 27. Thomas Traquair to Lane, April 17, 1817, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 28. Andrei and Blagden to Lane, September 1, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- William Seaton to Joseph Elgar, August 28, 1822, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 30. William Stewart and Thomas Towson to Lane, July 21, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 31. Lane to Joseph Bellinger, December 15, 1818, Doc. History, p. 211.
- 32. Bulfinch to Lane, December 12, 1818, Doc. History, pp. 211–212.
- 33. "An Act making appropriations for the public buildings, for the purchase of a lot of land, and for furnishing a supply of water for the use of certain public buildings," approved March 3, 1819, *Doc. History,* p. 213.
- 34. "Report of the Committee on the Public Buildings," January 7, 1819, *Doc. History*, pp. 210–211.
- 35. Lane to Samuel Smith, July 1, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 36. Lane to Bulfinch, January 13, 1818, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 37. Bulfinch to Hanna Bulfinch, January 7, 1818, *Life and Letters*, p. 215.
- 38. Thornton to Lane [Draft], April 13, 1820, Thornton Papers.
- 39. Sizer, Autobiography of John Trumbull, pp. 257–259.
- The National Intellegencer (Washington), January 28, 1817.
- 41. Latrobe to Trumbull, January 22, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, p. 856.
- 42. Trumbull to Latrobe, September 25, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 942–943.
- 43. Latrobe to Trumbull, October 10, 1817, Van Horne, vol. 3, pp. 951–954.
- 44. Trumbull to Bulfinch, January 28, 1818, Sizer, *Autobiography of John Trumbull*, p. 263.
- 45. Place, Architect and Citizen, p. 248.
- 46. Irma B. Jaffe, *John Trumbull: Patriot-Artist of the American Revolution* (Boston: New York Graphic Society, 1975), pp. 251–256.
- 47. Trumbull to Bulfinch, July 25, 1818, Sizer, Autobiography of John Trumbull, p. 267.
- 48. National Intelligencer (Washington), August 27, 1818.
- 49. Bulfinch to Lane, November 21, 1818, *Doc. History*, p. 208.
- 50. "Estimate of Materials and Labor required on the Centre of the Capitol during the year 1819," *Doc. History*, pp. 212–213.
- 51. Lane to Thomas Cobb, January 5, 1820, *Doc. History*, pp. 223–224.
- 52. "Free Stone Quarries," Latrobe Journal Entry, August 24, 1806, in Carter 17/A8.
- 53. House Proceedings of January 24, 1820, *Doc. History*, p. 225.
- 54. "Act making appropriations to supply the deficiency in the appropriation heretofore made for the completion of the repairs of the north and south wings of the Capitol, for finishing the President's house, and for the erection of two new executive offices," approved February 10, 1820, Doc. History, p. 230.
- 55. "An Act making further appropriations for continuing the work upon the center building of the Capitol, and other public buildings," approved April 11, 1820, *Doc. History*, p. 233.

- Thornton to Lane [Draft], April 13, 1820, Thornton Papers.
- 57. Bulfinch to Silas Wood, January 10, 1821, *Doc. History*, pp. 236–237.
- 58. "Report of the Committee on Public Buildings on the practicability of making such alterations in the Hall of the House of Representatives as will better adapt it to the purposes of a deliberative assembly &c.," January 19, 1821, *Doc. History*, p. 235.
- 59. "Report of the Committee on Public Buildings, with a bill making appropriations for the Public Buildings," January 30, 1821, *Doc. History*, p. 238.
- 60. Life and Letters, pp. 298-299.
- Lane to William S. Blackledge, Chairman of the Committee of Public Buildings, February 5, 1822, Doc. History, p. 245.
- 62. "Report of the Committee on Public Buildings, accompanied with a bill fixing the compensation of the Commissioner of Public Buildings," April 8, 1822. Machine copy, AOC.
- 63. Bulfinch to John Quincy Adams, January 25, 1823, Life and Letters, pp. 245–246.
- Monroe to William Wirt, January 31, 1823, Life and Letters, pp. 246–247.
- 65. William Wirt to Monroe, January 31, 1823, *Life and Letters*, p. 247.
- 66. Bulfinch to Elgar, December 6, 1823, *Doc. History*, p. 257.
- 67. Bulfinch to Elgar, September 8, 1823, Record Group 42, National Archives
- 68. Brownell, "Jefferson's Architectural Models," p. 387.
- Latrobe to Jefferson, December 7, 1806, Van Horne, vol. 2, p. 321.
- 70. Cohen and Brownell, vol. 2, p. 385.
- 71. Brownell, Jefferson's Architectural Models, p. 392n.
- 72. Elgar to J. H. Settle and Co., September 2, 1823, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 73. Towson to Elgar, November 12, 1823, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Blagden to Elgar, April 21, 1824, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 75. Elgar to Towson, May 1, 1824, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Elgar to Towson, September 16, 1824, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 77. Bessie Roland James, *Anne Royall's U.S.A.* (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1972), p. 105.
- 78. "Accounts for Construction of the Central or Rotunda Section of the Capitol," typed transcript, AOC.
- 79. Ibid
- 80. John Harris, Introduction to A Treatise on the Decorative Part of Civil Architecture, by Sir William Chambers (New York: Benjamin Blom, Inc., 1968), pp. 60–61.
- 81. Thornton to the Commissioners, January 9, 1798, Record Group 42. National Archives.
- 82. "The Stonecutters Celebration," *The Washington Gazette*, July 2, 1824.
- 83. "Celebration of the Fourth of July," *The Washington Gazette*, July 6, 1824.
- 84. "Report of the Committee on the Public Buildings, in relation to the operations on said buildings during the last year, and to their present state," February 13, 1824, Doc. History, p. 258.
- 85. "Report of the Committee on the Expenditures on the Public Buildings in the Year 1824," January 24, 1825, Doc. History, p. 267.
- "Report of the Committee on the Expenditures on the Public Buildings," April 8, 1822, Doc. History, p. 248.

- "Report of the Committee on the Expenditures on the Public Buildings," April 13, 1824, *Doc. History*, p. 261.
- 87. Ibid., pp. 261-264.
- 88. "Report of the Architect of the Capitol to the Commissioner of Public Buildings," December 8, 1824, *Doc. History*, p. 266.
- 89. "Report of the Architect of the Capitol," December 6, 1823, Doc. History, p. 257.
- 90. Hamlin, Benjamin Henry Latrobe p. 455.
- 91. Elgar to Bulfinch, August 16, 1824, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 92. Bulfinch to Elgar, August 17, 1824, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 93. William Thornton to "Sir," [Draft], July 11, 1825, Thornton Papers.
- 94. Bulfinch to Thomas Bulfinch, June 22, 1825,  $Life\ and\ Letters,\ p.\ 249.$
- 95. Ibid.
- 96. William Dawson Johnston, *History of the Library of Congress* (New York: Kraus Reprint Co., 1967), vol. 1, pp. 132–134.
- 97. The National Intelligencer (Washington), January 1, 1825.
- 98. Hanna Bulfinch to her sons, December 25, 1825, *Life* and *Letters*, p. 250.
- 99. "Report of the Library Committee of the House, on the Subject of rendering the Library room fire-proof," February 6, 1826, *Doc. History*, pp. 270–271.
- 100. "Statement of various modes of building the external Offices, at the Capitol," Bulfinch to Stephen Van Rensselaer, Chairman of the Committee on Public Buildings, March 6, 1826, *Doc. History*, pp. 275–276.
- House proceedings of February 6, 1826, Doc. History, p. 269.
- 102. "Act making appropriations for the public buildings in Washington, and for other purposes," approved May 22, 1826, Doc. History, p. 279.
- Elgar to Bulfinch, June 4, 1826, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Elgar to the president, December 7, 1826, Doc. History, p. 279.
- 105. House proceedings of January 15, 1827, *Doc. History*, p. 280.
- 106. Ibid., p. 281.
- 107. House of Representatives, Report No. 75, 19th Congress, 2d Session, February 7, 1827; Bulfinch to Stephen Van Rensselaer, January 11, 1827, Doc. History, p. 284.
- House proceedings of February 23, 1827, Doc. History, p. 289.
- 109. Ibid., p. 290.
- 110. Ibid., p. 291.
- "Report of the proceedings on the Public Buildings, for the year 1817," Doc. History, pp. 294

  – 296.
- 112. House of Representatives, Estimate for Work on the Capitol of the United States for 1828, 20th Congress, 1st Session, H. Doc. 180, *Doc. History*, pp. 296–297.
- 113. House proceedings of April 28, 1828,  $Doc.\ History$ , pp. 299–300.
- 114. Ibid., p. 300.
- 115. Senate proceedings of May 1, 1828,  $Doc.\ History$ , pp. 300–301.
- 116. "National Paintings," Doc. History, p. 301.
- 117. Elgar to Trumbull, December 11, 1828, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 118. "Report of the Commissioner of Public Buildings," November 28, 1828, *Doc. History*, p. 301.
- Miscellaneous Treasury Accounts, Record Group 412,
   National Archives; Commissioner of Public Buildings to

- James Martin, December 11, 1828, typed transcript, AOC.
- House Report no. 69, 20th Congress, 2d Session, February 4, 1829, Doc. History, pp. 1038–1039.
- 121. Nashville Republican & State Gazette, March 24, 1829.
- Bulfinch to Jackson, June 27, 1829, Life and Letters, pp. 262–263.
- 123. Jackson to Bulfinch, June 27, 1829, Life and Letters, pp. 263–264.
- 124. Place, Architect and Citizen, p. 273.
- 125. Bulfinch to Greenleaf Bulfinch, June 3, 1830, *Life and Letters*, p. 269.
- 126. George Hadfield, "Remarks on the Capitol," typed transcript, AOC.

#### **CHAPTER FIVE**

- 1. Robert Brown to Elgar, December 26, 1829, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 2. Harris, ed., Papers of William Thornton, vol. 1, p. 522.
- 3. Thornton to Marshall, January 2, 1800, ibid., vol. 1, p. 527.
- 4. Ibid., vol. 1, p. 528.
- House proceedings of February 16, 1832, Doc. History, p. 317.
- Robert Mills to Leonard Jarvis, January 9, 1832, Pamela Scott, ed., The Papers of Robert Mills, 1781–1855 (Wilmington, Del.: Scholarly Resources Microfilm, 1990).
- Mills to the Committee on Public Buildings, ibid., ca. January 1832.
- 8. S. D. Wyeth, *The Rotunda and Dome of the U. S. Capitol* (Washington: Gibson Brothers, 1869), p. 202.
- 9. Ibid.
- "Inventory of articles in the vault under the crypt of Capitol," April 14, 1849, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 11. House proceedings of February 16, 1832, *Doc. History*, pp. 317–318.
- Senate proceedings of June 25, 1832, Doc. History, pp. 318–319.
- Benjamin Brown French Diary, December 1, 1841, French Papers, Manuscript Division, Library of Congress.
- B. B. French to Henry F. French, December 3, 1841, ibid.
- Bulfinch to Greenleaf Bulfinch, November 30, 1841, Bulfinch, ed., *Life and Letters*, p. 293.
- Rembrandt Peale to Bushrod Washington, January 12, 1824, typed transcript, AOC.
- Poulson's American Daily Advertiser (Philadelphia), March 27, 1824.
- Niles National Register (Washington), September 16, 1837.
- 19. Fairman, Art and Artists, p. 65.
- 20. Ibid., p. 75.
- 21. Dr. John B. Ellis, *The Sights and Secrets of the National Capital* (Chicago: Jones, Junkin & Co., 1869), pp. 70–71.
- 22. House of Representatives, "Public Improvements in Washington," 22d Congress, 1st Session, H. Doc. 291, Doc. History, pp. 311–315.
- Mills to G. C. Washington, January 13, 1832, Doc. History, pp. 316–317.
- 24. Robert Mills, *Guide to the Capitol of the United States* (Washington: n.p., 1834), p. 6.
- 25. Jonathan Smith to William Noland, December 17, 1834, Doc. History, pp. 330–331.
- 26. Robert Mills, Guide to the National Executive Offices and the Capitol of the United States (Washington: P. Forse, printer, 1842), p. 41n.

- 27. James M. Goode, *Capital Losses* (Washington: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1979), p. 303.
- 28. "Report of the Commissioner of Public Buildings," December 22, 1834, Doc. History, p. 327.
- 29. Wilhelmus Bogart Bryan, *A History of the National Capital* (New York: The Macmillian Company, 1916), vol. 2, p. 296. In Washington, gas was made from coal after 1852.
- 30. Mills to William Noland, April 5, 1840, Scott, ed., Papers of Robert Mills.
- 31. Donald B. Cole and John J. McDonough, eds., *Benjamin Brown French, Witness to the Young Republic, A Yankee's Journal, 1828–1870* (Hanover: University Press of New England, 1989), p. 108.
- 32. Henry N. Hooper & Company to the Committee on Public Buildings, *Doc. History*, pp. 337–338.
- 33. Mills to Asbury Dickens and Benjamin B. French, July 23, 1847, Scott, ed., *Papers of Robert Mills*.
- 34. House of Representatives, "Injury to the Capitol From the Introduction of Gas," 30th Congress, 1st Session, H. Ex. Doc. 61, AOC.
- 35. "Pay, for removing the mast & lantern above dome," National Archives Record Group 42, Ledgers, 1848, p. 240.
- 36. National Daily Intelligencer (Washington), December 3, 1838.
- 37. House of Representatives, "Hall of Representatives", 28th Congress, 1st Session, H. Rept. 516, p. 6, AOC.
- 38. House of Representatives, "National Edifices At Washington," 28th Congress, 2d Session, H. Rept. 185. AOC.
- Mills to the House Committee on Public Buildings, April 8, 1846, Scott, ed., Papers of Robert Mills.
- 31st Congress, 1st session, Senate Rep. Com. No. 145, May 28, 1850, p. 4, AOC.
- 41. Ibid., p. 2.
- 42. John M. Blum, et. al., *The National Experience* (New York: Harcourt, Brace & World, Inc., 1963), p. 282.
- "Washington" to Millard Fillmore, ca. January 21, 1851, Papers of Millard Fillmore, Buffalo and Erie County Historical Society, microfilm.

#### CHAPTER SIX

- Glenn Brown, History of the United States Capitol (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1900, 1902), vol. 2, p. 116.
- 2. "Washington" to Millard Fillmore, ca. January 26, 1851, Papers of Millard Fillmore.
- 3. James M. Goode, "Architecture and Politics: Thomas Ustick Walter and the Enlargement of the United States Capitol, 1850–1865," Ph. D. Dissertation, George Washington University, 1994, appendix E. p. 492.
- Letters from competition architects are located in Folder 1, Box 13, Papers of Thomas U. Walter, The Athenaeum of Philadelphia.
  - The letters were not included in the microfilm edition of Walter's papers prepared by the Smithsonian Institution, Archives of American Art.
- Mills used a similar loggia scheme to connect a rear annex to the Rotunda at the University of Virginia in 1851.
- 6. Richard Upjohn to the Committee of the Senate on public buildings, November 27, 1850, Walter Papers.
- Senate, Report of the Secretary of the Senate with a Statement of the Payments from the Contingent fund of the Senate for the year ending 30th November, 1851, 32nd Congress, 1st Session, S. Mis. Doc. 15.
- 8. Senate Rep. Com. No. 273, 31st Congress, 2d Session, February 8, 1851, *Doc. History*, p. 446.

- 9. Richard Stanton to the *Daily National Intelligencer*; March 7, 1851.
- Charles F. Anderson to Fillmore, March 21, 1851, Fillmore Papers.
- Goode, "Architecture and Politics," Appendix F, pp. 494–497.
- 12. National Intelligencer (Washington), July 7, 1851.
- 13. Stuart to Walter, July 29, 1851, Doc. History, p. 450.
- Walter to Fillmore, September 13, 1851, Doc. History, pp. 450–451.
- 15. House proceedings of March 13, 1852, *Doc. History*, p. 484.
- 16. House proceedings of January 12, 1852, *Doc. History*, p. 460.
- 17. House proceedings of March 12, 1852, *Doc. History*, p. 469.
- 18. Ibid., p. 475.
- 19. Ibid., p. 471.
- 20. House proceedings of March 13, 1852, *Doc. History*, p. 488.
- 21. Ibid., p. 496.
- 22. Senate proceedings of March 15, 1852, *Doc. History*, p. 498.
- 23. Ibid., p. 500.
- Senate proceedings of April 2, 1852, Doc. History, pp. 505–509.
- 25. Senate proceedings of April 9, 1852, Doc. History, pp. 533–534.
- 26. "Report of the Commission appointed by the Department of the Interior 'to test the several specimens of marble offered for the extension of the United States Capitol," November 3, 1851, Doc. History, pp. 554–558.
- 27. Horatio Greenough to Walter, December 12, 1851, Walter letter books, AOC.
- 28. William D. Johnston, *History of the Library of Congress* (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1904), vol. 1, p. 276.
- 29. Ibid., pp. 277–278.
- 30. Ibid., pp. 280-281.
- 31. Ibid., p. 292.
- 32. Walter to Stuart, December 28, 1852, ibid., pp. 293–294.
- 33. Susan Brizzolara Wojcik, "Thomas U. Walter and the United States Capitol: An Alliance of Architecture, Engineering, and Industry," Ph. D. Dissertation, University of Delaware, 1998, p. 106.
- 34. Walter to Stuart, December 1, 1852, Johnston, p. 293.
- 35. Ibid., p. 296.
- 36. Ibid., p. 297.
- 37. Walter to Stuart, December 28, 1852, ibid., p. 295.
- 38. Walter to Stuart, December 28, 1852, ibid., p. 294.
- 39. New York Tribune, May 18, 1853, ibid., pp. 297–298.
- 40. Walter to G. J. F. Bryant, August 11, 1855, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Charles Fowler, September 3, 1853, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Charles Fowler, August 10, 1853, Walter Papers.
- 43. Walter to Fillmore, July 24, 1852, AOC.
- 44. Senate, Select Committee on Abuses, Bribery or Fraud Report, 33rd Congress, Special Session, Rep. Com. no. 1.
- 45. Order of President Franklin Pierce, March 23, 1853, Doc. History, p. 585.

## **CHAPTER SEVEN**

- "Annual Report of the Superintendent of the Capitol Extension," 1853, AOC, Doc. History, p. 587. Meigs's appointment was dated March 29, 1853.
- Mills to the President (Franklin Pierce), March 6, 1853, Scott, ed., Papers of Robert Mills.
- 3. Mills to Davis, September 12, 1853, ibid.

- 4. Annual Report of the Superintendent of the Capitol Extension, 1853, AOC, *Doc. History*, p. 587.
- 5. Ibid., p. 588.
- 6. Montgomery C. Meigs, "Notes on Acoustics and Ventilation, with reference to the new Halls of Congress," *The Civil Engineer and Architect's Journal* 27, no. 242 (May 1854), p. 162.
- 7. Ibid., p. 163.
- Montgomery C. Meigs, "Journals, 1852–1872." (Unedited and unverified transcript of a work in progress sponsored by the United States Senate Historical Office). Manuscript Division, Library of Congress, Washington, June 9, 1853.
  - He thought Mills' circular church housed "the worst room I have seen outside Washington."
- 9. "Annual Report of the Superintendent of the Capitol Extension," 1853, *Doc. History*, p. 588.
- 10. Walter to Anderson, August 10, 1853, Walter Papers.
- 11. Walter to John Rice, September 7, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 12. Walter to Meigs, September 21, 1853, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Joseph Walter, November 11, 1853, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Charles Fowler, February 25, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 15. Harriette Fanning Read, *The Crayon* (New York), September 1856.
- 16. Walter to Pringle Slight, June 7, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 17. Walter to Clements, June 28, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 18. Walter to Meigs, December 14, 1853, Walter Papers.
- Senate proceedings of January 24, 1854, Doc. History, p. 595.
- 20. Ibid., pp. 598-599.
- 21. Ibid., pp. 604-605.
- 22. Ibid., p. 606.
- 23. Walter to Dr. Richard Gardiner, February 22, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 24. Walter to John Rice, June 20, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 25. House proceedings of June 14, 1854, Doc. History, pp. 609–616.
- 26. Ibid., p. 609.
- 27. Walter to Charles Fowler, July 20, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 28. "Report to the Building Committee of the Girard College for Orphans upon an Examination of Some of the Public Buildings of Europe made in Pursuance of their Resolutions of June 30, 1838. By Thomas U. Walter Archt. Philadelphia," Walter Papers.
- Walter to Charles Fowler, September 9, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 30. Meigs Journal, December 11, 1854.
- 31. Meigs Journal, December 22, 1854.
- 32. Meigs Journal, February 26, 1855.
- 33. Meigs Journal, May 31, 1854.
- 34. Meigs Journal, December 26, 1854.
- 35. Meigs Journal, December 28, 1854.
- 36. Meigs Journal, December 29, 1854.
- 37. Meigs to John Pearce, December 23, 1854, AOC.
- 38. Meigs Journal, December 31, 1854.
- 39. Meigs Journal, January 9, 1855.
- 40. Meigs Journal, January 27, 1855.
- 41. Ibid.
- 42. House proceedings of February 22, 1855, *Doc. History*, p. 991.
- 43. Ibid., p. 992.
- 44. Meigs to Judah P. Benjamin, February 24, 1855, AOC.
- 45. Meigs to T. J. Pratt, February 24, 1855, AOC.
- $46.\;$  Meigs to William C. Dawson, February 24, 1855, AOC.
- 47. Meigs Journal, March 2, 1855.
- 48. "Death of an Architect," *The Union* (Washington), March 4, 1855.

- Wojcik, "Thomas U. Walter and the United States Capitol," pp. 644

  –645.
- 50. Meigs Journal, March 13, 1855.
- 51. Meigs Journal, November 26, 1855.
- 52. Anonymous, "The Public Buildings of Washington," *The Crayon* (New York), May 1856, p. 151.
- 53. Senate, ("Letter from the Superintendent of the Capitol Extension... in relation to the Dome and Porticos of the Capitol," 36th Congress, 1st Session, S. Mis. Doc. 29, p. 9.
- 54. Meigs to A. G. Brown, April 15, 1856, AOC.
- 55. Meigs to J. H. Campbell, April 15, 1856, AOC.
- 56. Meigs Journal, July 19, 1854.
- 57. Meigs Journal, January 5, 1856.
- 58. Walter to John Rice, November 10, 1854, Walter Papers.
- 59. Walter to Charles Fowler, February 19, 1855, Walter Papers. Cotton may have been a feature in a preliminary design, but it does not appear in the final design.
- 60. Meigs to Minton and Company, September 14, 1854, AOC.
- 61. Meigs to Miller and Coates, September 23, 1854, AOC.
- 62. Pringle Slight to Meigs, February 18, 1858, AOC.
- 63. Meigs Journal, January 11, 1856.
- Wojcik, "Thomas U. Walter and the United States Capitol," p. 56.
- 65. Meigs Journal, January 21, 1856.
- 66. Meigs Journal, August 9, 1854.
- 67. Pringle Slight to Meigs, February 15, 1855, AOC.
- 68. Benjamin Severson to Meigs, June 9, 1856, AOC.
- 69. E. Lyon to Meigs, December 3, 1855, AOC.
- 70. Samuel Champion to Meigs, June 10, 1856, AOC.
- 71. Meigs Journal, October 25, 1854.
- 72. Meigs Journal, August 22, 1854.
- Walter to Joseph Henry, November 29, 1865, Walter Papers.
- 74. Meigs Journal, August 29, 1855.
- 75. "Specifications of Material to be provided and the labor to be performed in the construction of eight Boilers for heating and ventilating United States Capitol Extension," AOC.
- 76. Cole and McDonough, Witness to the Young Republic, p. 241.
- 77. Fairman, Art and Artists, p. 143.
- 70. Ean
- 79. Meigs Journal, April 20, 1854.
- 80. Meigs Journal, August 8, 1854.
- 81. Meigs Journal, November 12, 1856.
- 82. Meigs Journal, August 28, 1854.
- 83. Meigs to Jefferson Davis, November 18, 1854, AOC.
- 84. Meigs Journal, November 8, 1854.
- 85. Meigs Journal, November 18, 1854.
- 86. Meigs Journal, November 16, 1854.
- Walter to J. B. Varnam, Jr., January 23, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 88. Meigs to Ernest Thomas, August 28, 1856, AOC.
- 89. Meigs to Zephaniah Denham, September 24, 1856, AOC.
- 90. Meigs Journal, November 21, 1854.
- 91. Meigs Journal, February 21, 1855.
- 92. Meigs Journal, January 10, 1855.
- 93. Meigs Journal, April 28, 1855.
- 94. Meigs Journal, February 7, 1854.
- 95. Meigs Journal, March 15, 1855.
- 96. Meigs Journal, December 24, 1855.
- 97. Thomas P. Somma, The Apotheosis of Democracy, 1908–1916: The Pediment of the House Wing of the United States Capitol (Newark: The University of Delaware Press, 1995), p. 23.
- The Albany Journal, April 10, 1857, Fairman, Art and Artists, pp. 193–194.

- 99. Somma, The Apotheosis of Democracy, p. 35.
- 100. Fairman, Art and Artists, p. 197.
- 101. Thomas Crawford to Meigs, June 20, 1855, AOC.
- 102. Jefferson Davis to Meigs, January 15, 1856, AOC.
- 103. Thomas Crawford to Meigs, March 19, 1856, AOC.
- House proceedings of May 26, 1856, Doc. History, p. 632.
- House proceedings of May 26, 1865, Doc. History, pp. 633-641.
- 106. Meigs Journal, July 26, 1856.
- 107. Meigs Journal, July 2, 1856.
- 108. Walter to Amelia Walter, July 24, 1856, Walter Papers.
- 109. House of Representatives, "Message from the President of the United States, communicating a report in regard to the construction of the Capitol and Post Office Extension," 34th Congress, 1st Session, Ex. Doc. No. 138, Doc. History, p. 654.
- Walter to Alexander Provost, August 9, 1856, Walter Papers.
- 111. Meigs Journal, August 14, 1856.
- 112. Meigs Journal, August 15, 1856.
- 113. Ibid
- 114. Fairman, Art and Artists, p. 162.
- 115. Meigs Journal, September 29, 1856.
- 116. Meigs Journal, September 1 and 8, 1856.
- 117. Meigs Journal, September 12, 1856; Meigs to Joseph Henry, September 15, 1856, AOC.
- 118. Meigs Journal, September 15, 1856.
- 119. Annual Report of the Superintendent of the Capitol Extension, 1856, AOC, *Doc. History*, pp. 660–663.
- 120. Ibid., pp. 1006-1008.
- 121. Meigs Journal, December 15, 1856.
- 122. Meigs to Jefferson Davis, February 6, 1857, AOC.
- 123. Franklin Pierce to Meigs (copy), March 24, 1857, AOC.
- 124. Meigs Journal, March 24, 1857.

# **CHAPTER EIGHT**

- 1. Meigs Journal, November 13, 1856.
- 2. Meigs to Brumidi, March 2/5, 1857, AOC.
- 3. The Crayon (New York), December 1856.
- 4. Senate proceedings of May 28, 1858, Doc. History, p. 677.
- 5. Ibid., p. 678.
- 6. Meigs to William Cullon, September 21, 1857, AOC.
- 7. Meigs Journal, June 22, 1857.
- 8. Meigs Journal, August 31, 1857.
- 9. Meigs Journal, November 11, 1857.
- $10. \ \ Walter\ to\ John\ Rice, October\ 12,\ 1857,\ Walter\ Papers.$
- 11. Meigs Journal, November 4, 1854.
- $12. \ \ Walter\ to\ Boulton,\ December\ 9,\ 1857,\ Walter\ Papers.$
- 13. Cole and McDonough, Witness to the Young Republic, p. 288.
- Walter to Richard H. Stanton, December 8, 1857, Walter Papers.
- National Intelligencer (Washington), December 7, 1857.
- 16. Meigs Journal, December 10, 1857.
- 17. Meigs Journal, December 18, 1857.
- B. B. French to Henry French, December 17, 1857, French Papers.
- John B. Floyd to Meigs, Draft, December 4, 1857, Walter Papers.
- 20. Meigs Journal, December 19, 1857.
- 21. Walter to John B. Floyd, December 21, 1857, AOC,
- 22. Meigs Journal, December 23, 1857.
- 23. Walter to John Rice, December 22, 1857, Walter Papers.
- 24. Meigs Journal, January 20, 1858.
- 25. Meigs Journal, January 21, 1858.
- 26. Meigs Journal, January 30, 1858.

- 27. Meigs Journal, February 10, 1858.
- 28. Walter to John Rice, February 10, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 29. Meigs Journal, February 17, 1858.
- 30. Walter to John Rice, April 19, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 31. Walter to Rev. Israel D. Ring, April 19, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 32. Meigs Journal, February 24, 1858.
- 33. House proceedings of May 19, 1858, Doc. History, p. 670.
- 34. Ibid., p. 671.
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Ibid., p. 672.
- Senate proceedings of May 28, 1858, Doc. History, p. 677.
- 38. Ibid., p. 679.
- 39. House proceedings of June 7, 1858, Doc. History, p. 691.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Ibid., p. 698.
- 42. Ibid., p. 701.
- 43. National Intelligencer (Washington), May 21, 1858.
- 44. Ibid., May 24, 1858.
- 45. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 22, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 46. Walter to John Rice, June 29, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 47. Walter to John Rice, July 24, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 48. Walter to Amanda Walter, August 7, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 49. Walter to John Rice, September 10, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 50. Walter to John Rice, October 22, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 51. Walter to Charles Fowler, October 5, 1858, Walter Papers.
- Walter to John B. Floyd, November 1, 1858, Walter Papers.
- 53. Meigs Journal, December 23, 1858.
- 54. Meigs Journal, January 6, 1858.
- Russell F. Weigley, Quartermaster General of the Union Army (New York: Columbia University Press, 1959), p. 88.
- Walter to Amanda G. Walter, January 4, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 57. Meigs Journal, January 4, 1859.
- 58. Cole and McDonough, Witness to the Young Republic,
- 59. New York Herald, January 5, 1859.
- 60. "Annual Report of the Superintendent of the Capitol Extension," 1858, AOC, *Doc. History*, p. 706.
- 61. Ibid., p. 1011.
- 62. Walter to John Rice, February 2, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 63. Walter Diary, February 12, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 64. Meigs to Walter, March 5, 1859, AOC.
- 65. Meigs Journal, March 14, 1859.
- 66. Walter to Meigs, March 15, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 67. Walter to John B. Floyd, March 16, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 68. Walter to Meigs, April 20, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 69. Walter to John Rice, April 27, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 70. Meigs Journal, May 5, 1859.
- 71. Walter to John Rice, June 28, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 72. Meigs Journal, September 14-15, 1859.
- 73. Walter to John Rice, September 7, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 74. Walter to John Rice, August 8, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 75. Meigs to Walter, September 19, 1859; "Senate, Message of the President of the United States Communicating Information Relative to the Heating and Ventilating of the Capitol Extension and Post Office Department." 36th Congress, 1st Session, S. Ex. Doc. 20, p. 183.
- Meigs to William R. Drinkard, September 19, 1859, ibid., p. 179.
- 77. Ibid., p. 182.
- 78. Meigs Journal, October 31, 1859.
- 79. Meigs Journal, November 2, 1859.

80. National Intelligencer (Washington), November 3, 1859

#### **CHAPTER NINE**

- 1. Mark Snell, "William B. Franklin," Ph. D. Dissertation (Draft), University of Missouri, 1997, p. 53.
- 2. Ibid., p. 59.
- 3. Meigs Journal, November 1, 1859.
- 4. Walter to John Rice, November 3, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 5. Walter to John Rice, November 30, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 6. Walter to John Rice, December 27, 1859, Walter Papers.
- 7. Franklin to W. F. Swift, March 17, 1860, Snell, "William B. Franklin." p. 65.
- 8. Walter to B. B. French, Jr., August 10, 1865, Record Group 48. National Archives.
- 9. B. B. French to Clement West, February 5, 1864, AOC.
- John C. Harkness to Walter, September 29, 1862, AOC.
   For the higher cost of cutting, fluting, rubbing, and hoisting column shafts during the Civil War, see Walter to Alexander Provost, September 12, 1862, Walter Papers. In 1862, each shaft cost \$1,085 to work and install.
- 11. Franklin to Janes, Fowler, Kirtland & Company, December 1, 1859; "Letter from the Superintendent of the Capitol Extension to the Chairman of the Committee on Public Buildings and Grounds, in Relation to the Dome and Porticoes of the Capitol," 36th Congress, 1st Session, S. Misc. Doc. 29, pp. 39–40.
- 12. Janes, Fowler, Kirtland & Company, to Franklin, December 2, 1859, ibid., p. 40.
- 13. John B. Floyd to Franklin, December 5, 1859, ibid., p. 43.
- Walter to Charles Fowler, January 20, 1860, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Janes, Fowler, Kirtland & Company, March 23, 1860. Walter Papers.
- 16. Walter to A. Harthill, March 29, 1860, Walter Papers.
- 17. Senate proceedings of March 19, 1860, *Doc. History*, p. 750
- 18. Ibid., pp. 750–752.
- Senate proceedings of June 11, 1860, Doc. History, p. 753.
- 20. Ibid., p. 753.
- 21. Ibid., p. 759.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Ibid., pp. 759-760.
- 24. Ibid., p. 762.
- 25. Ibid., p. 764.
- 26. Ibid., p. 766.
- 27. House proceedings of June 15, 1860, Doc. History, p. 771.
- 28. Annual Report of the Superintendent of the Capitol Extension, 1860, AOC, *Doc. History*, p. 781.
- 29. Meigs to James A. Pearce, February 12, 1857, AOC.
- Walter to James T. Ames, February 7, 1860, Walter Papers.
- 31. Franklin to W. F. Swift, June 7, 1860, Snell, "William B. Franklin," p. 69.
- 32. Walter to John Rice, December 24, 1860, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Helen Gardnier, February 4, 1861, Walter Papers.
- Walter to George Anderson, February 4, 1861, Walter Papers.
- $35.\,$  Walter to Charles Fowler, March 1, 1861, Walter Papers.
- $36.\;$  Meigs to Franklin, February  $25,\,1861,\,AOC.\;$
- 37. Franklin to Meigs, February 26, 1861, AOC.
- $38. \ \ Walter to \ Charles \ Fowler, March \ 1, 1861, Walter \ papers.$
- 39. Meigs to Walter, March 2, 1861, AOC.
- 40. Walter to Meigs, March 5, 1861, AOC,
- 41. Walter to Charles Fowler, March 5, 1861, Walter Papers.

- 42. Walter to Charles Fowler, March 5, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 43. Meigs to Simon Cameron, March 16, 1861, AOC.
- Walter to Henry D. Moore, March 20, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 45. Meigs to Simon Cameron, March 22, 1861, AOC.
- 46. Walter to Robert Walter, April 19, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 47. Walter to Olivia Walter, April 20, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 48. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 2, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 49. Ibid.
- John Blake to Colonel Townsend, April 12, 1861, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 51. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 6, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 52. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 8, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 53. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 3, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 54. Congressional Globe, July 17, 1866, p. 3870.
- 55. "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol Extension, 1862," AOC, Doc. History, p. 1022.
- 56. Meigs to Emanuel Leutze, May 23, 1861, AOC.
- 57. Meigs to Simon Cameron, June 20, 1861, AOC.
- 58. The Evening Post (New York), September 21, 1861.
- William S. Wood to Galusha A. Grow, July 13, 1861, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 60. William S. Wood to George P. A. Healy, July 20, 1861, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- Walter to Alexander Provost, July 30, 1861, Walter Papers.
- 62. Ibid.
- "Report of the Commissioner of Public Buildings," November 8, 1861, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 64. Walter to Charles Fowler, March 17, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 65. Senate proceedings of March 5, 1862, *Doc. History*, p. 791.
- 66. Ibid., p. 792.
- 67. Ibid., p. 793.
- 68. Ibid., p. 794.
- Senate proceedings of March 25, 1862, Doc. History, p. 799.
- 70. House proceedings of April 14, 1862, *Doc. History*, pp. 806–807.
- 71. Ibid., p. 807.
- 72. Ibid.
- 73. Walter to G.I.F. Bryant, May 17, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 74. Walter to Charles Fowler, May 1, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 75. Doc. History, pp. 809-811.
- 76. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 2, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 77. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 3, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 78. Walter to John Rice, October 3, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 79. Walter to John Rice, August 5, 1862, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Alexander Provost, August 29, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 81. Walter to Alexander Provost, October 3, 1862, Walter Papers.
- Benjamin B. French to William B. Webb, October 7, 1862, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 83. Walter, "Specifications for Painting the Iron Work of the New Dome of the U. S. Capitol," May 29, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 84. Walter to John Rice, June 27, 1862, Walter Papers.
- 85. Benjamin B. French to Abraham Lincoln, September 24, 1862, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 86. Benjamin B. French to Edwin Stanton, October 23, 1862, Record Group 42, National Archives.
- 87. "Report of the Commissioner of Public Buildings," October 29, 1862, *Doc. History*, p. 813.
- 88. House proceedings of February 28, 1863, *Doc. History*, p. 821.
- Cole and McDonough, Witness to the Young Republic, p. 399.
- 90. Constantino Brumidi to Walter, September 8, 1862, AOC.

- 91. Walter to Constantino Brumidi, December 24, 1862, AOC.
- 92. Constantino Brumidi to Walter, December 27, 1862, AOC.
- 93. Walter to Benjamin B. French, December 29, 1862, AOC.
- 94. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 4, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 95. Walter to Charles Fowler, April 20, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 96. Walter to Clement West, July 10, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 97. Walter to Clement West, July 8, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 98. Walter to Amanda Walter, August 29, 1863, Walter Papers.
- Walter to John Boulton, November 3, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 100. Walter to John Rice, November 19, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 101. Walter to Amanda Walter, November 30, 1863, Walter
- Walter to Amanda Walter, December 1, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 103. Walter to Charles F. Thomas, December 2, 1863, AOC.
- 104. W. A. G., New York Tribune, December 10, 1863.
- 105. Walter to G. F. Bryant, February 17, 1864, Walter Papers.
- House proceedings of February 28, 1863, Doc. History, p. 820.
- 107. Walter to R. Fenner, May 25, 1869, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Amanda Walter, December 2, 1863, Walter Papers.
- 109. Cole and McDonough, Witness to the Young Republic, p. 439.
- 110. "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol Extension," 1863, AOC, Doc. History, p. 825.
- 111. Walter to John Rice, April 19, 1864, Walter Papers.
- 112. Walter to Charles Fowler, January 26, 1864, Walter Papers.
- Walter to Charles Fowler, February 19, 1864, Walter Papers.
- 114. Walter to Charles Fowler, April 4, 1864, Walter Papers.
- 115. House proceedings of June 29, 1864, Doc. History, p. 836.
- Meigs Journal, Clippings, frame C-1004, Meigs Papers, Manuscript Division, Library of Congress.
- 117. Walter to Clement West, October 19, 1864, and to Charles Fowler, December 10, 1864, Walter Papers.
- 118. Fairman, Art and Artists, p. 222.
- 119. Ibid., p. 224.
- 120. Ibid., p. 223.
- 121. William Belmont Parker, *The Life and Public Service of Justin Smith Morrill* (Boston and New York: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1924), p. 159.
- 122. Ibid.
- 123. Walter to Fenner, August 25, 1864, Walter Papers.
- 124. Walter to Robert Briggs, December 14, 1864, Walter Papers.
- $125.\,$  Walter to John P. Usher, October 1, 1864, Walter Papers.
- 126. Walter to Charles Fowler, March 27, 1865, Walter Papers.
- 127. Cole and McDonough, Witness to the Young Republic, pp. 468–469.
- 128. Walter to Amanda Walter, April 15, 1865, Walter Papers.
- 129. Walter to Amanda Walter, May 16, 1865, Walter Papers.
- 130. Goode, "Architecture and Politics," p. 301.
- 131. Walter to B. B. French, May 31, 1865, Walter Papers.

## CHAPTER TEN

- $1. \ \ Walter to George Whiting, July \, 4, \, 1865, Walter \, Papers.$
- Walter to Alexander Provost, July 21, 1865, Walter Papers.
- 3. John Rice to James Harlan, April 6, 1866, Record Group 48, Entry 291, Box 2, National Archives.
- 4. Walter to Constantino Brumidi, November 21, 1865, Walter Papers.

- 5. Edward Clark to James Harlan, January 9, 1866, AOC.
- 6. Walter to B. B. French, February 17, 1866, Walter Papers.
- 7. Senate proceedings of March 3, 1857, Doc. History, pp. 1064–1065.
- 8. Senate proceedings of May 27, 1870,  $Doc.\ History$ , p. 1089.
- 9. Ibid., p. 1090.
- 10. Cole and McDonough, Witness to the Young Republic, p. 531.
- "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol Extension." 1868. AOC.
- 12. Senate proceedings of March 5, 1872, *Doc. History*, p. 1107.
- House proceedings of March 16, 1872, Doc. History, p. 1108.
- 14. Ibid., p. 1112.
- 15. House proceedings of April 11, 1872, *Doc. History*, p. 1125.
- Justin Morrill to F. L. Olmsted, May 19, 1873, Olmsted Papers, Manuscript Division, Library of Congress, microfilm.
- 17. "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol," 1873, Doc. History, p. 1153.
- F. L. Olmsted to Justin Morrill, January 26, 1874, Records of the U. S. Senate, Record Group 46, National Archives.
- "Home and Foreign Gossip," Harper's Weekly (New York), March 7, 1874.
- F. L. Olmsted to Justin Morrill, July 20, 1874, Morrill Papers, Manuscript Division, Library of Congress, microfilm
- 21. F. L. Olmsted to Justin Morrill, August 4, 1874, ibid.
- 22. Olmsted to Justin Morrill, August 16, 1874, ibid.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Clark to Justin Morrill, August 22, 1874, ibid.
- Meigs to "Dear Sir" (Edward Clark), January 8, 1875, AOC.
- F. L. Olmsted to Meigs, January 15, 1875, Olmsted Papers.
- 27. Senate proceedings of March 3, 1875, *Doc. History*, p. 1202.
- 28. Ibid., p. 1203.
- 29. Senate proceedings of June 18, 1878, Doc. History, p. 1204.
- 30. Ibid., p. 1206.
- 31. Senate proceedings of June 9, 1880, Doc. History, p. 1208.
- 32. Congressional Record, February 11, 1879, p. 1193.
- The American Architect and Building News (New York), April 19, 1879.
- 34. Senate, "Letter from Major General M. C. Meigs," 47th Congress, 1st Session, M. Doc. 65.
- 35. Senate proceedings of March 1, 1883, *Doc. History*, p. 1223.
- 36. Clark to William Malone, December 13, 1884, AOC.
- 37. F. L. Olmsted to Justin Morrill, February 18, 1886, AOC.
- 38. Senate proceedings of July 23, 1886, Doc. History, p. 1240.
- Benjamin Durfee to Justin Morrill, July 25, 1886, Morrill Papers.
- 40. "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol," 1882, Doc. History, p. 1192.
- "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol," 1877, Doc. History, p. 1171.
- 42. "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol," 1880, Doc. History, p. 1180.
- 43. F. L. Olmsted to F. H. Cobb, October 4, 1879, AOC.
- 44. F. L. Olmsted to F. H. Cobb, May 30, 1881, AOC.
- Senate proceedings of February 27, 1878, Doc. History, p. 1174.

- 46. Justin Morrill to Clark, April 21, 1887, AOC.
- 47. House proceedings of June 27, 1870, Doc. History, p. 865.
- 48. Ibid., p. 868.
- 49. Ibid., p. 870.
- House proceedings of February 18, 1873, Doc. History, p. 876.
- 51. Ibid., p. 879.
- 52. "Investigation of the Office of the Architect of the Capitol," n.d. [ca. March 1895] pp. 4–5, AOC.
- 53. House of Representatives, "Sanitary Condition of the Capitol Building, Etc.," 53d Congress, 3d Session, H. Rept. 1980, p. 1.
- 54. Ibid., pp. 1-22.
- 55. Senate proceedings of June 7, 1872, Doc. History, p. 872.
- 56. Ibid., p. 874.
- 57. Ibid., p. 875.
- 58. "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol," 1877, AOC.
- 59. Duncan S. Walker, Celebration of the One Hundredth Anniversary of the Laying of the Corner Stone of the United States Capitol (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1896), p. 47.
- 60. Ibid., p. 86.
- 61. The Washington Post, November 7, 1898.
- 62. The Times (Washington), November 8, 1898.
- 63. "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol," 1901, p. 3, AOC.
- 64. Ibid., p. 4.
- 65. Ibid., p. 8.
- 66. "Annual Report of the Superintendent of the United States Capitol Building and Grounds," 1902, p. 7, AOC.
- 67. Ibid., p. 5.
- 68. Ibid., p. 18.
- 69. Ibid., p. 17.

## CHAPTER ELEVEN

- Glenn Brown, Memories: A Winning Crusade to Revive George Washington's Vision of a Capital City (Washington: F. W. Roberts Co., 1931), p. 56.
- Harry S. News to Jesse Overstreet, n. d. (ca. January 1902), AOC.
- 3. William B. Bushong, "Glenn Brown, the American Institute of Architects, and the Development of the Civic Core of Washington, D. C.," Ph. D. Dissertation, George Washington University, 1988, p. 137.
- 4. Public Law no. 9, 57th Congress, 1st session, February 14, 1902. (32 Stat., 20)
- 5. Brown, Memories, p. 56.
- 6. "Annual Report of the Superintendent of the Capitol Building and Grounds," 1902, p. 52, AOC.
- 7. Thomas Hastings to Elliott Woods, April 2, 1904; House of Representatives, Report of the Commission to Direct and Supervise the Construction of the House Office Building, 61st Congress, 3rd Session, H. Rept. 2291 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1912), p. 136.
- 8. Oscar Wenderoth to Elliott Woods, December 15, 1910, AOC
- 9. The Evening Bulletin (Philadelphia), August 31, 1907.
- $10.\ \ Congressional\ Record,\ February\ 28,\ 1911,\ p.\ 3731.$
- 11. Ibid., p. 3732.
- 12. Ibid., p. 3733.
- 13. The Sunday Star (Washington), December 25, 1921.
- 14. Woods to Carrère & Hastings, August 15, 1910, AOC.
- 15. Carrère & Hastings to Woods, August 15, 1910, AOC.
- 16. House of Representatives, "Letter from the Superintendent of the Capitol Building and Grounds Transmitting a Report Relating to the Extension of the Capitol Building

- and Renovation of the Rotunda," 57th Congress, 1st Session, H. Doc. 583, Doc. History, p. 1273.
- 17. House proceedings of February 10, 1903, *Doc. History*, pp. 1275–1276.
- 18. Ibid., p. 1277.
- 19. Somma, The Apotheosis of Democracy, p. 41.
- 20. Ibid., p. 49.
- 21. Ibid., p. 3.
- 22. Ibid., p. 4.
- 23. Congressional Record, January 13, 1921, p. 1485.
- 24. James Tanner to Woods, January 26, 1921, AOC.
- 25. Thomas Hastings to Woods, March 11, 1921, AOC.
- 26. Thomas Hastings to Woods, March 18, 1921, AOC.
- 27. Furnifold M. Simmons to Warren G. Harding, June 4, 1923 (copy), AOC.
- 28. Congressional Record, June 7, 1924, p. 11142.
- 29. Senate, "Improvement of Senate Chamber," 68th Congress, 2d Session, S. Doc. 161, p. 1.
- 30. "Drafts New Scheme For Senate Chamber," *New York Times*, February 1, 1929.
- 31. The Evening Star (Washington), May 4, 1926.
- "Annual Report of the Architect of the Capitol," 1929, p. 30.
- 33. Carrier Engineering Corporation, *The Weather Vein*, vol. 9, no. 3, ca. 1930, p. 30.
- 34. Ibid., p. 33.
- 35. "Installation of a New Ventilation and Air Conditioning System for the Senate Chamber," printed notice, ca. August 1929. AOC.
- 36. Fred J. Maroon and Suzy Maroon, *The Supreme Court of the United States* (New York: Thompson-Grant & Lickle, 1996), p. 31.
- 37. "Report of Thomas W. Marshall, Consulting Engineer, on Condition of the Roofs over the Senate and House Wings of the Capitol," November 29, 1938; Senate, "History of the United States Senate Roof and Chamber Improvements and Related Historical Data," 82d Congress, 1st Session, S. Doc. 20, p. 39.
- 38. Senate Committee on Public Buildings and Grounds, "Hearings on Acoustics, Redecoration, and Better Lighting System for the Senate Chamber," 77th Congress, 1st Session, 1941, pp.10–11.
- "Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, 1944–1948,"
   p. 21, AOC.
- 40. Ibid., p. 23
- 41. Estelle Gaines, "New 'Technicolor' Halls Ready to Look at Next Week," *Times-Herald* (Washington), December 6, 1950

## CHAPTER TWELVE

- 1. The Washington Post, July 27, 1948.
- Public Law 242, as amended by Public Law 406, 84th Congress, 1955.
- 3. "Minutes," Commission for the Extension of the Capitol, March 26, 1956, AOC.
- 4. "Minutes," Commission for the Extension of the Capitol, October 17, 1956, AOC.
- "Proceedings," Legislative Branch Appropriations, 1957, June 12, 1956, Senate Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations, AOC.
- Joint Resolution of the Dallas and Fort Worth Chapters, The American Institute of Architects, August 23, 1956, copy AOC.
- "Report and Recommendation, Extension of the United States Capitol, May 23, 1957, Revised June 12, 1957, and July 12, 1957," AOC.
- John F. Harbeson, Henry R. Shepley, and Gilmore D. Clark, "A Report to the Architect of the Capitol," August 19, 1957, AOC.

- "Supplemental Report of the Associate Architects to the Honorable J. George Stewart, Architect of the Capitol on the Matter of the Extension of the Capitol Project," January 27, 1958, AOC.
- Ada Louise Huxtable, "Capitol Remodeling Arouses Criticism," The New York Times, February 16, 1958.
- 11. "Capitol Folly," The New York Times, February 16, 1958.
- 12. Senate, Hearing before a Subcommittee of the Committee on Public Works, 85th Congress, 2d Session, 1958.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Washington Evening Star, March 27, 1958.
- 16. Sunday Star (Washington), May 18, 1958.
- 17. Washington Evening Star, June 13, 1958.
- "Remarks By Speaker Sam Rayburn Before the National Press Club," typed transcript, May 27, 1958, AOC.
- 19. The Washington Post, May 28, 1958.
- Typed Transcript of the Proceedings of the Opening of the Thursday Business Session, Convention of the American Institute of Architects, July 10, 1958, AOC.
- 21. Congressional Record, August 15, 1958, pp. 17870–17872. Draft of the speech titled "AIA Should Apologize to Speaker Sam Rayburn," prepared by the Library of Congress for Fred Schwengle at the request of the Architect of the Capitol, August 4, 1958, AOC.
- 22. "Painters Fight Rust and Starlings to Make Capitol Dome White Again," *Washington Evening Star*, January 28, 1960
- "Extension of the United States Capitol" (status report), December 1959, AOC.
- J. George Stewart to James G. Fulton, June 24, 1960, Congressional Record, July 5, 1960, pp. A5806

  –A5808.
- 25. New York Herald Tribune, August 13, 1959.
- 26. The Washington Post, August 14, 1959.
- "The Newest House Office Building: Why It Is So Widely Criticized," The Washington Post, December 29, 1963.
- 28. "Matthew McCloskey, 80, Dies; Builder Was Envoy to Ireland," *The New York Times*, April 27, 1973.
- 29. "Cornerstone of Rayburn Building Set," *The Washington Post*, May 25, 1962.
- 30. "Bids to Be Invited Soon On New House Building," *The Evening Star* (Washington), October 16, 1959.
- 31. "Lifting the Veil," *The Washington Post*, October 17,
- 32. "Door Prize," The Washington Post, June 10, 1963.
- 33. Pamela Scott and Antoinette J. Lee, *Buildings of the District of Columbia* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1993), pp. 136–137.
- 34. "Answers to Certain Questions in Article in January, 1965 Edition of *Reader's Digest*, by James E. Roper, titled 'Colossal New Palace on Capitol Hill,' "p. 4, typed

- report by the Architect of the Capitol, February 2, 1965, AOC.
- 35. "Hearing before the Commission For Extension of the United States Capitol," June 24, 1965 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1965), p. 11.
- 36. Samuel S. Stratton, "Should We Leave The Capitol Alone?" *Parade*, September 25, 1966.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. George Will, "Another Mindless Attack on the West Front," *The Washington Post*, June 16, 1977.
- 39. "Back to the Mat on the West Front," *The Washington Post*, June 2, 1977.
- "The West Front Vandals," The Washington Star, June 26, 1977.
- 41. "A Capitol Crime," The New York Times, July 4, 1977.
- 42. Frederick Gutheim, Worthy of the Nation; The History of Planning for the National Capital (Washington: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1977), p. 161.
- "For Shrine or Recreation? Senate's Rumpus Room Stirs Debate Over Status," The Washington Post, May 7, 1960.
- 44. 86th Congress, 2d Session, 1961 Legislative Branch Appropriations Act. H. R. 12232.
- Vance Trimble, "Historic Government Room, High Court Once, Now a Cocktail Party Site," Washington Daily News, September 19, 1961.
- 46. "Misuse of a National Shrine," Washington Daily News, September 21, 1961.
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. "Senate's Old Chamber to Become a New Shrine," *The Washington Post*, April 1, 1962.
- 49. "Architects See Capitol Job Favoritism," *The New York Times*, March 17, 1968.
- 50. Records of the United States Senate Commission on Art and Antiquities, Office of the Senate Curator.
- 51. "Ceremonies in the Old Senate Chamber," Congressional Record, June 16, 1976.
- 52. Maxine Cheshire, "Warnecke Design," *The Washington Post*, April 19, 1973.
- 53. Congressional Record, April 30, 1974, p. S 6594.
- 54. "Historical Digest: Philip A. Hart Senate Office Building," October 25, 1979, p. 5, AOC.
- 55. Scott and Lee, Buildings of the District of Columbia, p. 137
- "Minutes of the Committee of 100 of the Federal City" (Copy), Clinton M. Hester to Mario Campioli, November 19, 1964, AOC.
- 57. Architect of the Capitol, The Design and Construction of the Thurgood Marshall Federal Judiciary Building: Final Report of the Architect of the Capitol to the Commission for the Judiciary Office Building (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1994), p. 7.